
Town of Canterbury

Board of Selectmen

January 9, 2012
Selectmen Present:
Bob Steenson

Briggs Lockwood




Tyson Miller

 Town Administrator:
Roger Becker

DRA representatives Lionel Maceachern & Chuck Reese, Assessing Clerk Mary Grady and Cross Country Appraisals representatives Mandy and Jeff attended the meeting to discuss the Town’s current use records.
Lionel explained that in regards to the Current Use records, the same issues were found in 2006, an issue with evaluating the current use ranges.  Lionel has spent some time in the Town Office reviewing these files; the town failed all the samples.  Chuck explained the Marlow decision is not being applied.  Chuck further explained the case of the State of NH v the Town of Marlow, and the spirit of the decision is not being applied.  Bob asked what the effect of the adjustments for Canterbury.  Chuck explained that most likely the town will see no revenue with the changes.  Bob explained that in 2006 the tax maps were digitized and Gary Karp (prior State DRA representative) agreed to let that project be completed first.  The Selectmen went to Town Meeting with a proposal they have received from Cross Country to update the current use records.  The Selectmen were shot down by the Townspeople, they couldn’t see spending tens of thousands of dollars and only gain hundreds of dollars.

Chuck suggested that the Town start with a few parcels a month to get going.  Lionel reported that the recent current use records are complete.  Lionel gave samples of what is missing in the files, such as; forestry management plans and the A10 forms to not match what is on the current use card.  Lionel further explained that the files should be organized and he shouldn’t have to search in various places to find the data.  During his review, he found that that the town has missed collecting some current use money.  Chuck acknowledges that this will be a challenge to update these records.  Cross Country Appraisals submitted a proposal to update all the current use records in the amount of $60.000.
Bob recapped the discussion stating that the Town could do an internal audit or contract a local firm.  There are 3 steps to complete this project;

1) Perform an audit against a list of requirements

2) Collect the missing data from the land owner

3) Perform a field inspection

Chuck explained that they could use aerial mapping and send the data to the property owner, if they have no questions, the Town will use that data they compiled.

Bob explained that at Town Meeting it was asked what would happen if the Town did not update the records.  Chuck explained that the State could take the Town to the BTLA, it’s not likely, but it is possible.  Chuck further stated that the DRA is willing to work with the Town.

A brief discussion was held on possibly hiring a part-time person to work only on this project.  Ben estimated that it would take approximately 20 hours a week.  Jeff stated that they are available with whatever the town needs.  Bob stated that they will discuss this with the Budget Committee and appreciates that fact that DRA is working with them.
Lionel also mentioned that the various exemptions need some updating also, any exemption that is older than 5 years, should be re-qualified.  Chuck explained that letters could be sent to the property owners with the exemptions, if there is no response, the exemption can be removed.  Chuck also explained that Charitable and Religious Organizations must file paperwork annually.

The Board thanked Mary, Lionel, Chuck, Jeff and Mandy for attending.

Budget Committee Members Deke Jackson, Priscilla Lockwood, Bob Scarponi and Frank Tupper.  The Police, Fire and Highway Department Heads were also present.

Bob welcomed the Budget Committee and announced that Kelly Short and Ken Folsom have agreed to join the Committee.

The Selectmen, Budget Committee and Fire Department members Pete Angwin, Jon Camire, Don Janelle and Don Maurer began the review of the proposed Fire Department Budget.

Bob explained that the Chief has proposed a new budget line for EMT support.  The EMT is a solo performance without guidance.  Pete approached the Selectmen this summer and the Board authorized this with the understanding that there was enough money in the budget and this would be assessed at the end of the year.  Pete explained that he is putting 34 hours in on his regular job and has been taking 2 days a week to work with the EMT.  He has also written a $275,000 grant.  He has worked with the EMT in making him more productive.  Pete feels that this should continue as it helps him and the Department.  Deke asked if this will be coming to an end.  Pete answered that eventually the Town will need to hire a paid position.  Bob explained that in recent years they have added a Full-time EMT, weekend reimbursement and have increased the regular reimbursements.  Bob Scarponi asked if he did annual reviews and help him meet the requirements set up in the job description.  Pete replied that with no supervision, it is easy to go astray.  Pete explained that he spends a lot of time on paperwork.  Bob Steenson asked Pete, going forward, is he proposing less hours.  Pete replied that he would need to play that by ear.
The Committee reviewed the remaining Fire Department budget lines.

Pete reported that he has applied for a grant for air packs, station exhaust, infrared camera, etc.  He is planning on submitting a warrant article for the Town’s portion of the grant in the amount of $13,512.  They will also be submitting a warrant article for an overhead door opener.
Bob Steenson explained that the Police, Fire and Highway Departments will need to update their radios as analog radios are being phased out by the end of the year.  A warrant article will be drafted for new radios for all three departments. Pete explained that 6 mobile radios and 4 portable radios will get them started.  Pete submitted a proposal to update their radios in the amount of $19,785.98.

A brief discussion was held on setting up a new Capital Reserve Fund for Fire Equipment.

The Board thanked Pete, Jon, Don M. & Don J. for attending.

Ben Bynum attended the meeting to discuss the Town Clerk/Tax Collector Budget. 

Bob explained that Canterbury is one of the few Town’s that pay the Town Clerk by fees.  This may be the time to see how that position paid, possibly a salary.  A brief discussion was held on drafting a warrant article to redefine how the Town Clerk’s position is paid.

A brief discussion was held on software support.  Ben will get a break down of these costs to the Selectmen.

The Board thanked Ben for attending.

Jim Sawicki from the Highway Department attended the meeting as Phil Stone was out of Town.

Jim explained that they would like to have a warrant article to replace the 1999 Sterling truck.  If the warrant article is not done this year, an increase to the Sterling maintenance budget will need to increase.  A brief discussion was held on the repairs that need to be done to the Sterling.  Briggs stated that he would like to see the vehicle replacement on a 3-year rotation.  Bob Steenson explained that the possibility of funding the Capital Reserve and wait to purchase the highway truck next year.  Briggs stated that he is in favor of putting more money in the Sterling maintenance line and increase the amount put into the Capital Reserve.  Bob Scarponi stated that he believes that the truck should be purchased.  Jim Sawicki asked if a time line can be created for vehicle replacement.  Deke stated that he would like to hold off one more year to purchase the truck and increase the Capital Reserve Fund.
Kelly Short joined the meeting.

Jim Sawicki explained that on Christmas Eve, the diesel pump at the Municipal Building went down.  Jim submitted an agreement with the State to go to the State shed by Exit 18 that could be utilized as a backup if the pumps should fail again at the Municipal Building.  The Board signed the agreement.

Jim explained that the cost to upgrade the Highway Department radios would be $6,500.  Jim suggested that a new budget line be created for uniforms and to fund that with $1,700.

The Board thanked Jim for attending.

Chief LaRoche attended the meeting to discuss the proposed Police Department Budget.

Chief LaRoche explained that the wage line has increased due to 3% salary increases and additional patrol hours.

Chief LaRoche reported that to update his radios would cost $13,900.

The Board thanked the Chief for attending.

The Selectmen thanked the Budget Committee and scheduled another meeting with them on January 23, 2012 at 6:45 PM.

The Selectmen discussed the year to date cost paid for the potential removal of the Canterbury/Boscawen Bridge.  Canterbury and Boscawen have paid 100% of the costs to date with no State reimbursement.  Bob expressed concerns about DES funding the project when it is time to remove the bridge.

The Selectmen signed:
Accounts Payable

Welfare Manifest

Payroll Manifest
Administrative Abatement for the Gold Star property

Iron Man Road Race agreement

Cross County Appraisal Agreement

Budget Committee Appointment slip

The Selectmen reviewed correspondence from a resident regarding an abatement request.  The Selectmen will review the abatement request.  The Board asked Roger to contact the resident to meet with him.

Briggs made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 11:30 PM.  Tyson seconded the motion.  

The next scheduled Selectmen’s meeting will be held on January 23, 2012 at 6:00 PM at the Meeting House.

Respectfully submitted,

Jan Stout

Administrative Assistant
